CITY OF DERBY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

REGULAR MEETING

MINUTES SEPTEMBER 18 2008

Meeting called to order:  meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance: all rose and pledged allegiance

Roll Call  Present: James Stadt, Jodi Chevarella, Marguerite Bondi, Ken Marcucio, Rebecca O’Hara and Sheila Parizo. Tina Ulman – excused. Kim Kreiger arrived at 7:25 p.m. Absent: Brad Tobin. There is a quorum. Also Present: Superintendent Dr. Stephen Tracy. 

Additions or Deletions to the Agenda Dr. Tracy had some additions: report on elementary summer school program, after public participation, creation of part time school nurse position and first reading of Facilities Use policy amendment, first read of amendment to Conflict of Interest policy and two field trip requests for approval. In Executive Session: it should read Student matter(s), and also add for discussion – compensation matter.  
Motion to accept the agenda as amended by Jodi Chevarella, second by Rebecca O’Hara. All in favor, motion carries.
Executive Session
 Motion to move into Executive Session by Ken Marcucio, second by Jim Stadt, all in favor, motion carries at 7:08 p.m.
A. Student matters
B. Recommended Appointments

C. Staff Resignations

D. Compensation matter
Motion to come out of Executive Session at 7:25 p.m. by Ken Marcucio, second by Jim Stadt, all in favor, motion carries.
Approval of minutes 

August 14 2008 – Motion to approve by Ken Marcucio, second by Margo Bondi, all in favor, motion carries.

Aug 12 2008 – no need to approve sub committee minutes. Kim Kreiger explained what occurred in the Business Sub Committee meeting. There was a pre-audit financial report by Nancy O’Dea-Wyrick. Budget transfers are on the second reading tonight. The Budget format was discussed. Residency tracking with the Pitney Bowes software will be coming soon.
Public Participation
A. Individuals – 
Diane Rivers is here to ask the board what they can do for graduation. Last year Meg Boice and Nancy found money in the budget to rent a speaker system. Can you put money in the budget to rent it again? Also, can one be purchased? Also can someone buy stands for flags?  We currently use 150 pound weights from the weight room and had to buy material to cover them. The eagles are missing from the flags, it looked terrible. 
Dr. Tracy will talk to Mr. Bradshaw and Ms. Bonina. This will be sent to the Business Sub Committee.
Martin Hubbard – 37 Hawthorne Avenue. He is here tonight to offer congratulations on the ground breaking for the Middle School. The opportunities will be phenomenal. Sally Bonina can do wonders for our town. Mr. Hubbard offered his services if there is any need for an at large citizen for a committee. He wishes Dr. Tracy the best of luck. Dr. Boice’s position needs to be replaced. Sheila gave kudos to Mr. Hubbard as a strong advocate to the Middle School issue. 
Public Portion Closed.
2008 Elementary Summer School Program – Cathy Pomeroy gave a synopsis of the program. It is the third year. Mrs. Coppola and Mr. Gallo were supportive and involved in the summer. There was a reading test. There was a goal of 16 students for each grade level. There were a total of 68 students. In kindergarten 50% showed growth. Parents and librarians were involved. In Grades 1 and 2 there was 75% consistent attendance and showed growth. In Grade 3, 94% showed growth. 
Communications
A. NEASC letter – Derby High School will be evaluated on Sept 26 2010 through Sept 29 2010. 
B. State Dept letter to Catalina Motiani for her contribution to evaluating portfolios by beginning world language educators as part of the Beginning Educator Support and Training Program (BEST) – a letter of thanks for her contribution to evaluating portfolios submitted by beginning world language educators as part of the Beginning Educator Support and Training Program. 
Board Packet Format Dr. Tracy would like to provide an electronic format beginning with the October meeting. Any action items will be brought on paper to the board meeting. The board is in agreement.
Vacancy Report Dr. Tracy presented the vacancy report which includes a resignation from the math teacher at DHS.
CABE Fall Conference The convention will be Nov 14-15 2008. Contact Dina Gotowala if you are interested in attending. 
Chairwoman’s Report Sheila attended the welcome back teacher’s breakfast. There was a tremendous turnout.
There was the ground breaking for the Middle School on Saturday morning. There were 14 children with hard hats and shovels.
Action Items
A. Financial Report Nancy presented the report. FY 08 is turning about 125 -130,000 back to the City, including the leftover excess costs. For the current year, she has not heard from all of the grants yet. For any grant not given yet, anticipated costs will be hit against the operating budget. There are two transfers for English books. Money was transferred from supplies to textbooks. Text books for sports literature were not ordered. The funds for that came out of supplies. Motion to accept the financial report and transfers by Kim Kreiger, second by Rebecca O’Hara, all in favor, motion carries.
B. Field Trip Authorization – Maureen McGovern to take Grades 7-12 Band/Chorus to Adjudication and Busch Gardens, VA on May 29th to May 30, 2009 
Boston Museum of Science Oct 14, 2008

Ellis Island and Little Italy in New York on Oct 20. 2008

Motion to approve the trips by Kim Kreiger, second by Ken Marcucio, all in favor, motion carries.
C. Adoption of Budget Transfers Protocol, Second Read: Motion to approve the transfer of funds between categories amendments (item 3160) in the policy manual by Jodi Chevarella, second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion carries.  
D. Approval of Appointments Dr. Tracy is withdrawing the recommendation for Boy’s Soccer Coach and Softball Head Coach. Motion to approve the list with the two withdrawals as recommended by the Superintendent by Ken Marcucio, second by Margo Bondi, all in favor, motion carries. 
E. Acceptance of Resignations

1. James Barbarito, DHS Mathematics – motion to accept the resignation with appreciation and regret by Ken Marcucio, second by Jim Stadt, all in favor, motion carries.
Motion to authorize the Superintendent to hire a replacement for Mr. Barbarito by Kim Kreiger, second by Margo Bondi, all in favor, motion carries.
Superintendent’s Report
Procedures for Public Participation – A letter was introduced authored by the Chairwoman describing the manner in which the public is invited and encouraged to participate in meetings. 
Dr. Tracy thanked Ms. Bonina and Mr. Bradshaw for helping along with the faculty. 

Dr. Tracy read some thoughts from students first day of school. 
Ms. Bonina said she and Matt Bradshaw enjoyed working with Dr. Tracy.

Dr. Tracy gave a run down of his first 100 days:

1. Establishing a positive relationship with the Board of Ed – the second schedule of the retreat needs to be scheduled.

2. Operating budget – the budget was adopted.

3. Leadership vacancies – Mr. Bradshaw is in place as Asst Principal at the MS/HS. Mr. Thompson will start on Oct 6th as the HS Principal. The Director of Special Ed will be posted this week. The Asst Superintendent – resources need to be identified and come back to that.
4. Initiating connections with students and parents – He has been spending time in the classrooms etc. 

5. Initiating connections with the faculty – Since school has been opened he has gotten a chance to get to know them. 
6. Assessment of academic achievement – will come back in October to talk more in detail.

7. MS Building project – groundbreaking was held. Ms. Bonina and Dr. Tracy continue to attend meetings.

8. Financial management – clarification on the transfer policy was adopted tonight. Dr. Tracy wants to have a meeting with the Board of Taxation and the Board of Aldermen to update them on the current year budget. 

9. Establish a leadership team to include the central office, administrators and principals – that group has come together and Dr. Tracy is pleased to have the members guide the work of the district. 

  10. Meetings with Mayor and City officials – Dr. Tracy is meeting 


weekly with them.

  11. Retreat – need to schedule the second part of the retreat to talk 

      about strategic planning.

Administrative Reports 
Middle School – Ms. Bonina said there were 228 students welcomed. Open house was successful, nice turnout. The ground breaking ceremony was spectacular.
High School – Mr. Bradshaw said there were 436 students on the first day. The kids were happy with the new atmosphere. The first PTO meeting was held. The new student management had a resistance at first. 

Dr. Tracy said there was a classroom that was closed but will be opened up on Monday due to mold. There was a big rainstorm and there was water accumulation in the classroom. Tomorrow will be the second and final test results.

Bradley School - Linda Coppola said there were 378 students. There was an ice cream social on September 5th. 
Irving School – Fran Gallo said Irving has more students than the HS this year. The open house went well. The school looked good. The PTO is very well organized. There was an ice cream social held. 

Special Education – Wendy Gaynor did acquire a lot of new members. She has attended 25 PPT’s and written 25 IEP’s for them. The kindergarten numbers will remain high for the next couple of years. 

New Business 
Creation of part time school nurse position – Dr. Tracy said there is a growing number of medically challenging children in our schools. There needs to be a full time nurse in Irving School. To do this, the 6 hour coverage at the private school would need to be filled. An outside agency would be at a premium. A half time LPN could be hired for the same amount of money as a 6 hour RN who would work under the supervision of one of Derby’s RN’s. This person could also be available as a substitute nurse. This could be done for approximately 17,000 dollars. Dr. Tracy is recommending and asking for a motion to create a part time school nurse position at a cost not to exceed 17,000 dollars and to fund that position by transferring dollars as follows: 13,000 from line 304 (interns) 2,000 from line 602 (athletic supplies) and 2,000 from line 608 (office supplies). 
Motion to approve a half time nurse at a cost not to exceed 17,000 with the transfers as mentioned by Kim Kreiger, second by Jodi Chevarella, all in favor, motion carries.
Previous Business 

First read of Facilities Use policy amendment – Nancy handed out the revised policy. There were costs not covered by events being held from groups outside of Derby. There will be three different groups utilizing the facilities: Derby public schools, City of Derby or local non profit to benefit children – no fees. A Derby group would pay a nominal fee; non-Derby group would pay twice as much. 
Sheila suggested there should be a walk through before and after by the custodian and the person from the organization who is responsible to supervise the event. If after the final walk through there is additional work to be done that will be paid in addition of the rate. Dr. Tracy would like this referred to the Board’s attorney. 
First read of Conflict of Interest policy amendment – Nancy said this policy is due to an audit comment. This is for certified and non-certified employees. It is all about perception. Dr. Tracy said there is language for board members in the by-laws to not hire companies you own or work for to do business. This extends the message for those who work for the Board of Ed.  
Adjourn

Motion to adjourn by Kim Kreiger, second by Margo Bondi at 9:13 p.m., all in favor, motion carries.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Cesaroni

Recording Secretary

***These minutes are subject to the approval of the Board of Education at their next regularly scheduled meeting. 
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